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	Present
	Apologies

	Alan Smith – East Dunbartonshire

Ali Dreyer – Fife
Andrew Horrell – University of Edinburgh
Andy Beveridge – Honorary Member

Bill Stephen – Midlothian (am)
Dave Girling - UHI
Dave Horrocks – Moray

Dave Ogilvie – West Lothian

Drhue Forbes – North Lanarkshire
Graeme Chalmers – Aberdeen City

Jane Campbell Morrison – AALS (pm)
Jane Jackson – Falkirk (pm)
John Jackson - Falkirk

Jonathan Kitching – Honorary Member

John Lewis – West Lothian

Liz Brookes – East Lothian

Luke Nicol – Aberdeen City
Matthew Brook - Stirling

Natalie Polack – Communications Manager

Neil Wightwick – Glasgow City

Niall Ritchie – Aberdeenshire
Rachel Binnie – Glasgow City
Tim Pickering – Western Isles

	Andrew Bradshaw – Edinburgh

Ben Kellett – Perth & Kinross

Chris Jex – Orkney 

Cliff Smith – Edinburgh

Derek Napier – Dundee City

Des Bagshaw – SCIS

Frances Kelly – HSE

Heidi Smith – University of Edinburgh

Ian Staples – North Ayrshire

Imogen Furlong - HIghland

Natalie White – East Ayrshire

Rona Young – Argyll and Bute

Simon Beames – University of Edinburgh

Suzanne Hargreaves – Education Scotland

Willie White – East Ayrshire 




	Minutes of the SAPOE Meeting 
	ACTIONS

	1
	Welcome, Acceptance of minutes and Matters Arising

Ali Dreyer was in the chair. The minutes of the last AGM were accepted as accurate. There were no matters arising from the last AGM.

	

	2
	Minutes from the March meeting

a. Change in Constitution

Adding Jane and Liz's roles to the SAPOE Committee will require a change in the constitution.
· ACTION: Complete the paperwork and circulate the proposed change before the November meeting

b. Article in TESS
Natalie White had a meeting with the TESS editor after the June meeting and was planning to investigate whether an article could be published about teacher training for Outdoor Learning that is offered by SAPOE and LA’s. 

· ACTION: Any feedback?
	Ali

Natalie W


	3
	Chairperson’s Report (Ali Dreyer)
Attended the AAIAC Council meeting on 2/7/19

· AAIAC and UKAIG merged under the new name: Adventure UK

· Tender for running the licensing scheme from March 2020 is now open until 23 Sep 2019
· Option 3 Working group has costed a 3 year development plan. £190,000 is requested but funding has not been secured yet.  Phase 1 was re-costed from £46k to £25k

· There is still a lack of clarity how Option 3 might progress, especially since funding has not yet been secured

· There is still a great deal of uncertainty as to how Option 3 will be developed
· The likelihood is that the cost of licensing will increase to £1200-£1500

· There are no clear costing figures and a lot of guess work but at the end of the day it will be driven by market forces. 

· AIM: 1 badge not 2 or 3.  Quality & Safety.  Self-Evaluation.  TO ENABLE ACTIVITY

· Next meeting Thursday 12th Sep (Zoom) and Wed 13th November (Inverclyde)
OEAP

SAPOE have approval in principle from OEAP to deliver our own training programmes.
CLOtC

CLOtC would like a Scottish rep to develop the schools award in Scotland. Would any SAPOE member like to be a rep on this group? 3 meetings per year.
Key Messages briefing

This was requested by Shaun Roberts and Megan Griffiths following their presentation at SAPOE and for the purpose of a meeting between the Chief Executives of Sport Scotland and Education Scotland.

The turn-around was less than 2 weeks, so there was not time to consult the full membership but feedback was provided by Exec members.  Meeting was to take place 8/8/19. No feedback has been received yet.
· See attached paper

Set Up ZOOM conferencing facility for SAPOE
The annual cost is £143 and the first meeting of the Exec using Zoom took place on 22nd August 2019.

	

	4
	SAPOE Executive Officer (Tim Pickering and Ali Dreyer)
Tim and Ali prepared a draft remit for the role. The following points were raised in discussion:
· Remove items 2, 3, 4 and 6. Focus on impact, visibility and impact

· Items 5, 7 and 8 are the important ones

· Where will the funding come from?

· There is some money left-over at the end of each year that could be used initially but there isn’t enough to pay for the role on an on-going basis

· Could increase the membership fee to cover the gap in funding?

· Make the work project-based and ensure that the Exec has access to the project documents. This would ensure that the work is not lost if the role is discontinued

· Exec could set a work plan and a number of hours per task, so that control is kept on time and cost

· Should an hourly rate be offered rather than a daily rate?

· Should the role be a Project Officer or a Development Officer rather than an executive Officer?
· Could the person help with development of training course material, as it is difficult to find time to do this at the moment?
· Could the person be a Project Manager who works with a group of SAPOE Reps?
· Rather than having one person, should there be 3 – 4 people and work would be allocated the person best suited to do the work?
· Need to build in time to travel to meetings

· Need a budget for travel and resources for development

· Some LA’s may be interested in releasing staff for a daily rate

· What about having a Funding Officer, as Outward Bound and Venture Trust had fund raising officers before appointing other roles?

· But, who else would be interested in funding a SAPOE officer apart from local authorities?

· Need to make a decision and get started


	

	5
	Secretary’s Report

Nothing to report.


	

	6
	Treasurer’s Report

The current bank balance is £19264. About £5000 in membership fees has already been paid since the invoices were sent out at the beginning of May 2019. Outgoings include the monthly maintenance fee for the website, the monthly payment for marketing and communications and the annual fee for Zoom.
· ACTION: Re-send invoices to those LA’s that have yet to pay
The membership fee for 2019/2020 is £250. There was some discussion about whether LA’s and Trusts should each pay the membership fee or whether the fee should be increased in order to generate more income for funding a SAPOE Officer role or covering the conference fee.


	Natalie P

	7
	Training (Liz Brookes)

Dates will be set for the suite of training courses and then the course materials will be updated where required.

· ACTION: Send course dates to Natalie P to post on the website

Actions from the last meeting:

· ACTION: Training team will bring course proposals to the September meeting and their LA’s can be paid for two days of time for developing course material if required

· ACTION: Decide whether a GOT update / principles course is needed

· ACTION: SAPOE have EY courses for Taking Learning Outdoors Compile a list of those who have been trained

· ACTION: Discuss providing more EY courses nationally

· ACTION: Send Mairi at Inspiring Scotland details of SAPOE’s training courses


	Liz
Training team
Training team

Training team

Training team

Liz to send to Natalie P to forward


	8
	Going Out There (Jane Jackson)

a. Funding
The first funding request will be submitted in September. 
b. Working group

SAPOE has the remit to set up a group to manage the document going forward.
· ACTION: Set-up a governance group to ratify changes and check content with respect to Brexit and LGBT rights
c. Overseas toolkit and link to Inspiring Scotland guidance
Three toolkit documents need to be completed and a link to the new guidance from Inspiring Scotland needs to be added.
· ACTION: Have a meeting to complete these actions
d. Ideas for new toolkit documents

Two ideas were suggested:

· Could a document be hosted on the GOT website with an NGB qualification matrix?

· Edinburgh City Council is updating OL policies. Would other LA’s like to share the work?

· ACTION: Create a proposal for a piece of work to develop new toolkit documents that include an NGB qualification matrix 

e. App Development

Jane met with an MSc student from the University of Stirling who has developed a prototype app based on the ‘Going Out There’ website. Funding from Education Scotland would be needed to develop this further and make it available to all teachers.


· ACTION: Speak to Education Scotland 
f. Questionnaire about usage of GOT
Des has produced two versions of a questionnaire, one will be circulated to independent schools and the other will be circulated to LA’s
· ACTION: Circulate the questionnaire to LA’s, put it on the website and get feedback from other groups


	Jane

Jane and Natalie P
Exec and Jane

Jane
Des to send to Natalie P

	9
	Website and Communications

Several SAPOE Reps and second reps have changed roles over the last couple of months, so the Members’ Directory on the website and the e-mail distribution list have both been updated.


	

	10
	Raising Attainment: PEF and other funded projects

a. PEF

Action from the last meeting:
· ACTION: Submit FOI request  to Education Scotland for a summary by LA of how PEF money has been spend

b. Schooling outside of mainstream education

Action from the last meeting:
· ACTION: Submit FOI request  to Education Scotland for a summary by LA of how much money is spent per year on schooling outside of mainstream education
c. Aberdeen Motorcycle Project

The project team work with Police Scotland and the Anti-social behaviour team. The focus is on developing riding skills on mountain bikes and motorcycles, learning about maintenance, developing employability skills and moving on to positive destinations. The project has proved to be very popular and some young people with 0% attendance at school are now attending 50 – 60% of the time. The BBC has recorded some footage from the project. Senior Management is engaged with the project and it is externally funded with some funding coming from the Health and Wellbeing budget. Future plans are to start learning about maintenance of electric bikes.
Other similar projects are RUTS in Midlothian, BRIDGE in East Lothian and there is also a project in Dundee.
	Willie

Willie

	11
	University updates

Perth College

The first group of 3rd year students have just started.  The age range of students enrolled on the course is mixed. 75% of students are male and 25% are female. A new module on Forest Kindergartens is being offered as part of the HNC course at UHI.

Western Isles are currently rolling out a module on Forest Kindergartens.

Aberdeen City are focussing on working with P1 children, as it is felt that there is a gap between the use of the outdoors when comparing Early Years and P1.

	

	12
	NGB Reports and Questions 
RYA (Tim)

The UKCC coaching courses are about to disappear. Tim has invited Nikki to come and talk to SAPOE at the meeting in March.
· ACTION: Provide Natalie P with contact information, so a slot on the agenda can be agreed

National Access Forum (Jonathan)
NAF are developing a young people’s version of the Outdoor Access Code. SNH are working with Young Scot. There is a perception that there is disconnect between SNH and schools / young people.

· ACTION: Invite Mark Wrightham to a future meeting

The Ramblers want to create a map with all paths shown. It was suggested that some LA’s may already have maps with paths marked for their LA.

Paddlesports

The following points were raised in discussion:
· What is the status of the new paddlesports instructor matrix?

· Will the Paddlesports Instructor qualification be recognised by AALA or will additional training would be needed on top of the award?
· There is an issue with some teachers who have completed Level 1 not being aware that they can’t just take a group out anywhere, e.g. they weren’t aware that a remote area with no structure in place to provide assistance would not be acceptable

· Should SAPOE publicise the matrix once it is finished?

· Is there any further feedback on the coasteering incident?

	Tim

Jonathan


	13
	Joint Conference

The date for the joint conference with AHOEC is 13 – 15th November 2019 at Inverclyde. Tickets are £240 for the full event with day rates available. Tickets are being sold via EventBrite. There will be 20 workshops and seminars under four themes. There will probably be space for two delegates per local authority.
· ACTION: Re-send link and request to book

· ACTION: Send some Tweets and e-mails about the various workshops

The following point were raised:

· Some LA’s already have a spending ban in place

· Has the date been set for next year?

· Could the conference fee be built into the annual membership fees?

	Natalie P
Natalie P

	14
	Fire-lighting (Liz Brookes – facilitator)
The following information was circulated to SAPOE members before the meeting: 

Scenario: Imagine that a teacher in your local authority has told you that they would like to do an activity with their class that involves lighting a camp fire. What advice, guidance or risk / benefit assessment would you provide? 

Outcome:  Please bring with you any guidance and risk / benefit assessments on this topic that your local authority uses, so that these can be used as a starting point for the discussion. As part of the discussion, we'll debate whether SAPOE should write some guidance and / or GOT toolkit documents on this topic. Each team was asked to provide a summary from their discussion and these summaries are listed in a separate document.
The following points were raised in initial discussions:

· There is no guidance in GOT about fire-lighting

· It would be useful to have some guidance available about using ropes and tarps, forest skills, wilderness skills, cooking and eating, as well as fire-lighting
· Some LA’s have guidance on fire-lighting using tea-lights initially, fire bowls to limit the fire’s size and usage of Kelly Kettles

· Some LA’s require additional training on the use of Kelly Kettles and this can be provide by local OWL groups

· OWL have this guidance available on their website:  https://www.owlscotland.org/images/uploads/resources/files/OWL_Fire_Guidance_16_May_17.pdf
· One LA has guidance available and training is required but there is no specific qualification that is required. The LA is moving towards a Fire Training Scheme and the Rangers have been designated as leaders for training for using fire on LA premises

· Training plus the requirement to get permission from the Head Teacher would be useful. This would enable the Head Teacher to grant / refuse permission depending on whether the teacher in question was able to meet certain criteria
Those present at the meeting split into teams. Each team produced a summary of useful points and information.

· ACTION: Each team to send their summary to Natalie P to collate

· ACTION: Produce a summary for the Exec and then share once the exec have reviewed the summary

	All teams
Natalie P

	15
	Workforce issues (Jane Campbell Morrison)
Jane’s paper about the shortage of qualified staff in the outdoor industry was shared prior to the meeting. In her role as Senior Inspector for Scotland, AALS, Jane has been getting the general message that employers in the outdoor industry are finding it difficult to recruit suitably qualified staff due to few or no applicants applying for some roles, and people wanting to stay as freelancers. The issue seems to be widespread in Scotland and England. The next step will be for Jane to speak to academics with the view to getting some research done.
The following points were raised in discussion:

Location

· Where are these roles that can’t be filled located?
Value / Pay
· The outdoor industry is not valued by the public, so the pay for outdoor industry roles is often poor
· People who work in the outdoor industry chose the career because they enjoy it
· Pay gap exists between the roles for an  LA instructor with multiple NBG awards and the roles for a centre who just wants someone with one qualification

· Stereotype of ‘not a real job’

· Jobs are often low paid and don’t offer any career progression, e.g. GoApe

· Has any research been done on the hourly rate for the jobs that are available and can’t be filled? Are they minimum wage?

· Poor salaries are one area of concern
· Outdoor Education used to be something special with those working in the sector choosing the career because they loved the outdoors. That type of role is being eroded and many of the existing roles are just poorly paid seasonal work

· The top of the pay-scale is not comparable with many other careers

Skills gap / Gaining experience and NGB awards
· Current issue with young people not being willing to spend their own time and money on gaining the skills and experience needed to work as an instructor

· Not enough people with the right qualifications
· Gap between people with the NGB qualifications / hard skills and those who become educators

· Doing NGB qualifications within a degree is not possible because of the time and the cost. If students are already paying ~£9000 per year in fees , the extra cost of NGB qualifications is prohibitive

· But students can’t work in the outdoor industry unless they make the effort to gain NGB qualifications

· Difficult to get onto a Masters course unless you have a first degree, so therefore difficult to use Masters course as a way of gaining new skills in outdoor education

· Not being able to drive a minibus is one of the barriers to employment 

· People used to be happy to work on qualifications in their own time

· Seasonal workers in some LA’s do currently work on qualifications in their own time

· As a young sailing / skiing instructor, was actively encouraged to go out in poor conditions to gain experience

· Need to let go more when working with young people to encourage them to gain experience

· No freedom to play out early on in life and schools

Lack of clear opportunities for career progression

· For those currently as university studying outdoor learning courses, potential career paths are clear for those interested in Early Years , NHS, therapy, and Health and wellbeing . It is those who are interested in traditional outdoor education who are struggling to find a career pathway

· College sector numbers are falling. Schools used to release pupils in their 4th year but these pupils are now being encouraged to stay at school and study Highers. Pupils are arriving at college already having obtained several Highers and are being pressurised to study computing or accountancy rather than outdoor learning

· Early Years: there is a shortfall of 600 managers and 11000 employees

· Career pathways into the outdoor industry used to be simpler and cheaper

· Some courses are being offered too cheaply, e.g. Mountain Leader course. Need to build up the top end of the sector otherwise young people won’t enter the sector as there is no way to progress

· What action is being taken at High school level to encourage young people to undertake a career in the outdoor industry?
· PGL employ teenagers / young people but usually only for 1 – 2 years before they move on to something else

· The curriculum has narrowed over recent years, as has the PE curriculum. Areas such as developing the young workforce could involve outdoor education

· There are few full-time well-paid jobs in the outdoor industry. Lots of the roles are seasonal. Good advice would be to advise students to do several years of seasonal work before progressing to permanent roles. But there is a mis-match between when college /university semesters finish (end May) and when LA’s want to train seasonal staff (March)

· College students do placements in their 3rd and 4th years, so maybe they could be released to attend training if the right opportunity arose?
	

	16
	AALS (Jane Campbell Morrison)

Tender documents

The TQS contract finishes at the end of March. HSE have released the tender documentation.

· ACTION: Send link / documents to Natalie P to circulate

Incidents and accidents

The Police are currently investigating the coasteering and Tay incidents. No further information is available at this time.

Some information about the Paddlesports Instructor award
AALA’s position is that further training is required on top of the Paddlesports Instructor qualification. A statement of competence is required, which would include experience during inclement weather and experience with different types of craft.
The following points were made during discussion:

· Feels like it is an attendance course

· Name of the course led Cumbrae to think the qualification was suitable but the route planned was out of sight of the centre and not in sheltered water and the qualification is not suitable for these circumstances

· Qualifications that are not regulated are causing a big issue


	Jane Campbell Morrison

	17
	AOB 

a. Letter to John Swinney, the Deputy First Minister and Cabinet Secretary for Education and Skills, Scottish Government
It was felt that Ministers often just hear the good news stories and that SAPOE should make the Cabinet Secretary for Education and Skills aware of the cuts in outdoor learning services that have taken place recently. The following points were made in discussion:

· How should SAPOE respond to Shaun’s presentation?

· Politicians want us to give them the solution

· Should we have an EGM strategy meeting for half a day to generate a reply?

· Should this take place at the conference in November?

· ACTION: Write a letter to the Cabinet Secretary for Education and Skills to make him aware of the erosion of outdoor learning services and to ask him to put funding behind this area. The letter should emphasise examples of positive news such as Edinburgh and East Ayrshire (Challenge Authority), as well as the cut-backs. Statistics about money spent and the output achieved could be included and the approach of have a dedicated person with a remit for outdoor learning could be mentioned

There was some discussion about whether letters should be sent to the Chief Executive Officers of each local authority to emphasise the benefits of outdoor learning and to the Scottish Government to emphasise the national picture and the need to invest but no conclusion was reached.
	Exec
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	Dates of meetings and events for 2019 / 2020

Wednesday 13th – Friday 15th November 2019 
(Joint conference with AHOEC at Inverclyde)

Tuesday 3rd March 2020 (AGM and meeting) – University of Edinburgh
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